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The Value of Chesed

Photo: tree growing out of ruins. (Photo by Josette Akresh-Gonzales)

by Rabbi Toba Spitzer

There is a famous story of one of the early rab-
bis, Yohanan ben Zakkai, a survivor of the Roman 
destruction of the Second Temple in Jerusalem in 
70 C.E. Sometime after that event, Rabbi Yo-

hanan was walking with one of his students, Rabbi Joshua, 
near the ruins of the Temple. Staring at the rubble, Rabbi 
Joshua exclaimed, “Woe to us! The place that atoned for our 
sins (through the ritual of sacrifice) is in ruins!” Rabbi Yo-
hanan said to him these words of comfort: “Do not be dis-
tressed; there is another way now of gaining atonement even 
though the Temple is destroyed, and that is through gemilut 
chasadim.” (Avot d’Rabbi Natan 11a)

How do we translate this phrase, gemilut chasadim? What 
exactly was Rabbi Yohanan referring to? Chasadim is the 
plural of “chesed.” Chesed is one of the many Hebrew words 
for “love,” but it does not mean “love” in the romantic sense 
or in the sense of love that one feels for a family member or a 
friend. The first English translation of the Bible created the 
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word “lovingkindness” to capture its mean-
ing; others translate it as “loyalty.” Gemilut 
chasadim are acts of chesed, the ways in 
which we put lovingkindness into practice.

Perhaps most importantly, chesed can 
only be understood in the context of cov-
enantal relationship. The scholar Daniel 
Elazar writes that chesed is “the loving ob-
ligation resulting from a covenantal tie.” He 
goes on to say that if brit, covenant, “creates 
a partnership, then chesed is what makes 
the partnership work.” The scholar Gordon 
Freeman has written that acts of chesed 
“are to ensure that individuals are mutually 
concerned for each other.” This is impor-
tant, because as contemporary Americans, 
when we see words like “love” or “kindness,” 
the notion of “obligation” is not usually con-
nected to them. We expect to follow our 
hearts when it comes to acts of compassion; 
to be kind to those whom we know, and cer-
tainly to act lovingly only with those closest 
to us. But with gemilut hasadim, we do not 
act based on our feelings: rather, we act be-
cause of our covenantal obligation, and the 
feeling of connection, of “mutual concern,” 
comes after; it arises out of that action.

In our list of congregational Core Values 
(http://dorsheitzedek.org/core-values), 
we say this about the value of Chesed: “We 
extend to one another lovingkindness, 
sharing joyful times and difficult times, 
providing comfort, marking milestones, 
and supporting one another through life’s 
transitions.” This definition reflects the mil-
lennia-old development of gemilut chasa-
dim in Jewish communities around the 
world. The classic list of obligatory acts of 
chesed include hospitality to travelers and 
wayfarers, visiting and caring for the sick, 
providing a poor woman with the means 
to be married, attending to the dead, and 
comforting mourners. In the Middle Ages 
in Europe, it took on the meaning of provid-
ing an interest-free loan to a community 
member in need.

In my own life, I have found communal 
practices of chesed to be enormously pow-
erful. When my father died suddenly 13 
years ago, I was deeply comforted by mem-
bers of my parents’ community in Wash-
ington D.C.—including people I hadn’t seen 
for decades—taking shifts throughout the 
night to perform the mitzvah of sh’mirah, 
“guarding” the body, at the funeral home. 
I was comforted the next day by members 
of CDT and my rabbinical association who 
traveled to be with me (including colleagues 
whom I barely knew). More recently, during 
Gina’s illness, the countless acts of kindness 
from members of this community and oth-
ers have touched both of us deeply. These 
experiences have taught me that when we 
practice chesed, we reveal the Godliness 
within even the most devastating events. It 
is the light-filled side of a coin whose other 
side is pain and despair. 

On March 13, we will gather at our 
Members Meeting to delve more deeply 
into the practice of chesed in our com-
munity (see page 6 for details). We will 
have the opportunity to study with Rabbi 
Herman Blumberg, an old friend of Dorshei 
Tzedek and one of the founders of the first 
Jewish Hospice program in greater Bos-
ton. We will learn from our recent Chesed 
survey, and have the opportunity to talk 
together about both the opportunities and 
the obstacles in creating a caring commu-
nity. This is not the first time we have had 
this conversation, and it will not be the last. 
Rabbi Yohanan’s challenge and promise re-
mains with us: how do we, indeed, create a 
communal structure that channels Godli-
ness through simple acts of care? I hope you 
will all join me and members of our Chesed 
committee in this important conversation!

The Rabbinic Liaison Committee exists to ensure the maintenance of a good working rela-
tionship between our rabbi and the congregation. While congregants are always welcome 
and encouraged to discuss questions or concerns directly with Rabbi Toba, they may at 
times feel more comfortable talking to the Rabbinic Liaison committee. Issues raised by 
congregants are discussed confidentially and, when appropriate, are shared with the Rabbi 
in a constructive manner. To discuss a question or concern, contact Cindy Shulak–Rome, 
Rabbinic Liaison Chair at cbsrome@comcast.net.

Rabbinic Liaison
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Shabbat
All-Ages Erev Shabbat
Fridays, March 4, April 1, May 6

6:00 pm candle-lighting & potluck dinner, 
6:45 pm service

Join us each month for this fun, musical, all-
ages celebration of Shabbat! We begin with 
candle-lighting and the Shabbat blessings 
at 6pm, followed by a vegetarian potluck 
dinner (please bring a main dish or salad, 
enough for 15-20 people; drinks and des-
sert are provided). A musical service begins 
at 6:45pm, followed by dessert at 7:30pm. 
Services geared towards kids aged 3-8, but 
all are welcome!

Learn How to Lift & Wrap the 
Torah!
Shabbat morning, March 5, following ser-
vices at noon

Ever marvelled at the graceful lifting of the 
Torah at the end of the Torah reading? Won-
dered how to properly roll and “dress” the 
Torah scroll before we put it back in the ark? 
Here’s your chance to find out! The Ritual 
Committee will be showing all who are in-
terested the ins and outs of the mitzvah of 
hagbah and gelilah—lifting and wrapping 
the Torah scroll at the conclusion of the To-
rah reading.

Shabbat Morning Torah Study
with Rabbi Toba Spitzer

Saturdays, March 12, April 16, May 14 
8:45 am, Library 

Each month before the Shabbat morning 
service, we will explore parshat hashavua, 
the weekly Torah portion, through the lens 
of commentaries both traditional and con-
temporary. No prior experience necessary. 
Bring your own caffeinated beverage!

Aufruf & Brit Bat 
Celebrations!
Shabbat morning, March 12

All are welcome as we celebrate the up-
coming marriage of Mark Paley & Rachel 
Davenport! We will be calling Mark and 
Rachel to the Torah, to give them a bless-
ing and shower them with sweets. We will 
also be celebrating with Emily Mathis and 
Hali Diecidue the brit bat of their recently 
adopted daughter, Roberta Lynne (Ruby), 
welcoming her into the Jewish people and 
our community.

Got Shabbat?
Saturday morning, March 19, 9:45 am-Noon

This Shabbat is called Shabbat Zachor, the 
Shabbat preceding Purim. We read about 

Amalek, ancestor of Haman, who we are 
told to “remember to forget!” At Got Shabbat 
this month, we’ll explore themes of memory 
and the story of Purim, with workshops for 
kids and adults including art, drama, move-
ment, text study, and more! In addition, Tot 
Shabbat will be meeting, for families with 
kids age 0-5.

Special Guest!

Mass Incarceration and Its 
Effects
Shabbat morning services, March 26

All are invited to join us for a conversation 
with Sam Williams, Program Manager and 
Youth Advocate, who will speak about his 
own incarceration, the racialization of the 
criminal justice system and the work he 
does to stop the school-to-prison pipeline. 
Sam joined us for our Yom Kippur Mincha 
program this year, and we are thrilled that 
he is returning to share more of his story 
with us. Sam will be speaking during the To-
rah service (approximately 11:15-11:45am), 
and will continue the conversation during 
Kiddush lunch (12:15-1:30pm).

Unless noted otherwise, all Shabbat programs are held at the Dorshei Tzedek prayer space: 
60 Highland Street in the Second Church of Newton, West Newton. Shabbat morning services 
are held weekly, starting at 9:45 am. Free childcare is available during Shabbat morning ser-
vices in room 112. For the comfort and health of our members and guests, we ask everyone 
attending our services to avoid wearing fragrances (perfume, cologne, hair and body sprays).

dorsheitzedek.org
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CDT Events
CDT FILM CLUB
Saturday, March 19

Potluck at 6:00 pm; movie starts at 7:00 
pm to be followed by a group discussion

Home of Elaine Landes and David Felson.

Zero Motivation (2014, 97 mins, Hebrew 
with English subtitles)

Serving out their required term in the 
military, a collection of young Israeli sol-
diers are posted to a desolate base in the 
middle of the desert. As their collective 
boredom mounts, personal frictions be-
gin to surface among the all-female com-
pany. —Netflix

Feel free to attend any part of the eve-
ning. If you’re coming to the potluck, 
please bring a main dish, salad or dessert 
to share (in consideration of members 
with dietary constraints, if you are mak-
ing a dish with dairy or wheat that can 
be added later, i.e. salad with cheese or 
croutons, please keep separate). 

Due to space constraints, this event is for 
members and their families. 

We hope you can join us! Contact the 
co-chairs, Stan Fleischman and Emily 
Sper, film-club@dorsheitzedek.org, 
for more information or if you’d like to 
host a film.

Travel to Israel with CDT!

July 7–16, 2016

Rabbi Toba is leading our second congre-
gational trip to Israel (including a visit to 
the West Bank) this summer, July 7-16. 

For more information about the trip, 
please visit our website, http://dor-
sheitzedek.org/israel-trip-2016, or 
contact Rabbi Toba at rabbi@dor-
sheitzedek.org.

Purim
CDT Brews! A Pre-Purim Workshop 
Sunday afternoon, March 6, 3:30pm-5pm

First Unitarian Society, 1326 Washington Street, West Newton

Following on the smashing success of our first home-brewed IPA (Inspired Purim Ale), 
CDT members are invited to join Todd Shapiro and Andy Cohen for a beer-brewing-and-
tasting extravaganza! The beer is brewing, and at the March session, the group will bottle 
and label it! The entire congregation will enjoy the brew at our Purim celebration on March 
23 at the First Unitarian Society, 1326 Washington Street in West Newton.

CDT Purim Party
Wednesday evening, March 23

First Unitarian Society, 1326 Washington Street, West Newton

This is the one time during the year when we’re commanded to get wild and crazy – so come 
join the fun! Join Rav Tiffany and the CDT Spielers for our yearly Purim bash, featuring:

• �Costume parade (prizes for kids and adults in costume — comes as you wanna be!)
• Purim davvening with Rav Tiffany
• �Megillah reading (give a shout when you hear You-Know-Who’s name!)
• Young children’s activities
• �The Purim Spiel (who’s running for King of Shushan this year??)
• �Purim dance party, and hamantaschen galore! 

Mishloach Manot — One Purim tradition is the exchange of sweets and other goodies 
with friends and neighbors. Bring a mishloach manot plate to the Purim party (plates can 
include hamantaschen, other sweets, fruit, what you’d like!) and take a different one home.

Matanot l’evyonim – It is also traditional to give gifts of food to those in need on Purim. 
All are encouraged to bring along cash or your checkbook for a donation to Yad Chessed, 
the Boston Jewish free loan society that distributes food vouchers to Jewish families in 
need on Purim day – dependent on how much participating congregations collect on 
Purim!

Purim puppets by Viv Shein
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Jewish Community Events
Reconstructionist events

5th annual Boston Jewish 
Food Conference 
Sunday, April 3, noon-7:00pm

Congregation Shaarei Tefillah in Newton 
Centre

Once again, CDT is co-sponsoring this an-
nual springtime event! Organized by Ganei 
Beantown: Beantown Jewish Gardens, the 
BJFC fosters new dynamics and connec-
tions within the Jewish community by uti-
lizing food and agriculture to discuss the 
intersections of justice, sustainability, and 
culture against a background of Jewish 
traditions and contemporary life. The day 
includes multiple workshops (in the kitchen 
and classroom) and culminates in a com-
munity Shuk (marketplace), featuring din-
ner prepared by conference participants, 
Do-It-Yourself activities, kosher food sales, 
advocacy opportunities, tabling by commu-
nity organizations and a silent auction.

Reconstructionist News 
Register your child for Camp JRF now

Still catching your breath after the recent 
snow? Think warm thoughts and register 
your kids now for a joyful, creative, and in-
clusive Reconstructionist summer experi-
ence. Campers swim, play sports, sing and 
explore the arts, all while forming lasting 
friendships and forging their own Jewish 
identities. Camp JRF is proud to host kids 
from over 35 Reconstructionist congrega-
tions. Register now for Summer 2016 at 
http://campjrf.org/parents/application. Ex-
perience Camp JRF with their new promo 
video: http://campjrf.org/video.

Tivnu: Building Justice 
Jewish Gap Year Program for High School 
graduates, in the U.S.

The Tivnu Gap Year is a national program 
of nine months of hands-on Jewish social 
justice engagement, based in Portland, 
Oregon. Participants live together, create 
community, discover the Pacific Northwest, 
and explore connections between Jew-
ish life and social justice with their heads, 
hands, and hearts. $1,000 off for the first 
three Reconstructionist-affiliated partici-
pants! Additional need-based tuition as-

sistance available at this time. For more 
info: www.Tivnu.org, www.facebook.com/
TivnuBuildingJustice
Contact Adinah Miller, Program Director: 
adi...@tivnu.org.

other events

Jewish Arts Collaborative’s 
Inaugural Season
With everything from the Odessa Havana 
Project’s fusion of salsa, jazz, and klezmer, 
to some creative kreplach at Beyond Bub-
bie’s Kitchen, from Shakespeare’s Shylock 
to a Sholom Aleichem puppet show, there 
is something fun for everyone in the inau-
gural Spring season of the Jewish Arts Col-
laborative (the new organization combining 
the Boston Jewish Music Festival and New 
Center for Arts and Culture). Learn more at 
www.jartsboston.org.

Jewish Climate Action 
Network: What’s your 
synagogue’s energy use?
5776 JCAN Bentshmarking Campaign, Juda-
ism and the Environment: Foundational 
Texts, Rabbi Judith Kummer

March 9, 16, 30, 7:00-8:30 PM

Synagogue Council Office, 1320 Centre St # 
306 (3rd floor), Newton, Mass.

Judaism has teachings dating back to Bibli-
cal times that encourage gratitude for and 
preservation of our natural environment. 
Please join others to study Biblical and 
Rabbinic texts and discuss the Jewish en-
vironmental principles derived from them. 
Cost: recommended $54 for all 3; $18 for 1, 
payable at the door. Please RSVP to jewish-
climateaction@gmail.com (not required for 
attendance) 

Jewish Community Day 
School’s 17th Annual 
“Matters of Taste” Dinners
Sunday, March 20

Pre-dinner reception at JCDS: 4:00-6:00pm

Individual Dinners begin at 6:30pm	

Journalism...Biotech...Politics...Culture...
Art...Academics...Medicine...Environ-
ment...It’s What’s for Dinner. Savor your 
choice of one of 18 simultaneous dinner par-

ties, each hosted in a private home in the 
Boston area. Join Jewish Community Day 
School (JCDS) friends and a special guest — 
perhaps a noted author, musician, or chef. 
Kick off the evening with a reception at 
JCDS and discover the energy of this joyful 
community. For details on our 2016 special 
guest lineup and to RSVP visit www.mat-
tersoftaste.org.

13th Annual Connie Spear 
Birnbaum Memorial Lecture
Sunday, March 27, 5:00 - 6:30 PM

Congregation Mishkan Tefila, Chestnut Hill, MA

Come hear Leon Wieseltier, one of the most 
compelling Jewish thinkers of our time, 
speak on “Pride, Ignorance, and American 
Jewish Identity.”

Louis Brandeis and the 
Transformation of American 
Zionism: Vision, Identity and 
Legacy
Tuesday, March 1, 6:30 - 8:00 p.m.

Rapaporte Treasure Hall, Goldfarb Library, 
Brandeis University

This panel discussion is part of Brandeis 
University’s semester-long centennial cele-
bration of Justice Brandeis’ nomination and 
appointment to the U.S. Supreme Court. 
The discussion will feature Professors Jona-
than Sarna and Yehudah Mirsky (Brandeis 
University) and Professor Frances Ma-
lino (Wellesley College and CDT member!). 
Brandeis University Interim President, Lisa 
M. Lynch, will moderate. The event will be 
live streamed, so join us in person or online 
at brandeis.edu/streaming. 

From Dual Loyalty to 
Offended Liberalism: 
Continuities and 
Discontinuities in the 
American Jewish-Israel 
Relationship
Tuesday, March 29, 6:30 - 8:00 p.m.

Rapaporte Treasure Hall, Goldfarb Library, 
Brandeis University

Join us for an evening with Dr. Daniel Gor-
dis, Senior Vice President and the Koret 
Distinguished Fellow at Shalem College. 
Gordis is a regular columnist for the Jeru-
salem Post and the Bloomberg View.
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Community
Members Meeting
Sunday, March 13

5:30 Pizza dinner (plus gluten/dairy-free 
alternative!)

6:15-8pm Meeting

Child care will be provided.

At this meeting, we will explore our Core 
Value of Chesed, lovingkindness. The meet-
ing will feature guest teacher Rabbi Her-
man Blumberg, gleanings from our recent 
Chesed survey, and an opportunity to dis-
cuss together the barriers and opportuni-
ties to giving and receiving support in the 
context of a caring community.

Join CDT Faces Now!

​Photographs and Memory 
by Bill Shorr, CDT Poet Laureate

CDT people are great;
the services, programs—top-rate.
And if one of your aims
is knowing the names
of our congregants, no need to wait.​
​ 
For pictures and names of the cool
people who daaven at shul,
you can click on a link
and in ne’ery a blink
​benefit from this fine website tool.

So if you have not put your pic
on the website yet, do so. And quick.
Help folks put your name
with your face -- that’s the aim.
Confused by it? No need to panic.

You can look to your left and your right
and one of the people there might
be the person who knows
how to upload photos,
but if not, send a note* of your plight.

You don’t have to be a cyborg
to find Dorshei Tzedek dot org. 
To the right, it says “Member,”
click there and remember
your ID and then your “passworg”. 

In the list, click the fifth item down.
There you’ll see friendly Abby sans frown.
For you to appear,

in the first line click “Here,”
then u​pload your shot and proper noun.

Please post human pictures (as opposed to 
flowers or animals) since the purpose of the 
site is to help us match names with faces. 
Our goal? Photos of at least half of all adult 
CDT members online by the March mem-
bers’ meeting!

Still have questions? Detailed instructions 
for uploading photos are on the Web, in the 
Members section. You can also contact Dan 
(halbert@halwitz.org) for tech support, 
or just send him your photo and he’ll be 
happy to upload it for you. Thanks for your 
participation!

MAZEL TOV
Mazel tov to our January bnei mitzvah –  
Simon Schwartz and Max Greenberg – 
and their families!

TODAH RABBAH
Todah Rabbah to everyone who helped 
with kiddush/holiday programs in January 
and February: Sharon Sevransky, Susan 
Moser—in memory of Izzie Moser, Steph-
anie, Nem, & Rita Hackett, Helaine & 
John Carroll, Stan & Jackie Fleischman, 
Sue Lanser & Jo Radner—in memory of 
Sue’s parents, Mildred & Dave Sniader, 
Lauren Gibbs, Janice Cole, Elaine Bresn-
ick, Meryl Epstein & Trish Nuzzola, Gail 
Harris & David Reider, Lisa Schneier, 
Linda Kramer, Sara Coen Dash & Ben 
Dash, Janelle Winston, Esther Kohn, 
Sheree Galpert

MEMBERSHIP 
Welcome and mazel tov to new members 
Emily Mathis and Hali Diecidue! Emily 
and Hali welcomed their daughter Ruby 
on January 15th (born on December 7th) , 
joining her two older sisters, Joita (16) and 
Nina (6). Emily and Hali already have many 
personal connections to CDT through their 
friendships with Jen Kaplan, Carla Na-
umburg, Idit Klein and Thea Breite, and 
Emily attended the Reconstructionist Rab-
binical College with Rabbi Toba! 

Hali tries to play ice hockey as many eve-
nings per week as possible. Emily is an ob-
sessive knitter and could spend countless 
hours swooning over good architecture/

design. Despite navigating life with mild 
cerebral palsy, Joita has been dedicated 
to basketball since a wee thing and is now 
co-captain of the Newton North JV girls 
basketball team. Nina loves riding her bike 
to school and synagogue, and she is very 
interested in history of any variety! For fun, 
Emily and Hali and the girls love playing 
music of many sorts (perhaps a havdalah 
singalong?), like to go camping and would 
love to find others interested in camp-
ing/kayaking adventures! They also fancy 
themselves somewhat Amish, making all 
of their own bread, jams & salsa and such, 
soap, yogurt, and lots of sweaters (they also 
recently ended their cable subscription, so if 
anyone could invite Hali to watch the Red 
Sox at their house, that would be fabulous.) 
Thanks to Hali, they have recently started a 
monthly family adventure practice.

Both Emily and Hali were raised in Re-
form congregations, and both now serve as 
Jewish clergy (Emily is a rabbi at Temple 
Tiferet Shalom in Peabody, and Hali is a 
chaplain at Hebrew Rehabilitation Center in 
Boston). They were drawn to CDT because 
of its community and values and wanted 
to be a part of a congregation that offers a 
full range of Jewish life programming. In 
addition, they would like to provide their 
daughters with a rich Jewish grounding 
and are looking forward to developing new 
friendships, participating in fundraising at 
CDT, and getting more involved in the life 
of the community! 

Spring Training Starts for 
Dorshei Tzedek Men’s Softball 
10th Season 

Any softball players in 
CDT? The CDT Men’s Softball 
Team opens training camp for 
our 10th anniversary season in 

the Men’s Shul Softball League (MSSL) 
with indoor batting practices beginning in 
March, and outdoor practices starting in 
late March or early April. 

The softball team is open to all men who 
are CDT members, and whether you’re a 
rookie, returning veteran, or someone who 
hasn’t played in a few years, there are plenty 
of opportunities to make an impact. If you 
can swing the bat, run the bases, pitch, 

dorsheitzedek.org
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Community
catch, or flash some leather, you’re eligible 
to be on the team. 

Our Men’s Softball Team is one of roughly 
40 teams throughout Greater Boston in the 
MSSL. Games are played on Sunday morn-
ings from mid-April to mid-June, with play-
offs starting at the end of June. The winner 
of the MSSL championship earns the “cov-
eted” Kiddush Cup. 

We cannot guarantee wins, but we do 
guarantee you’ll have a lot of fun, excite-
ment, and friendship. 

Coming to preseason practices is a good 
way to meet the other guys on the team. So 
check your age, and if you are over 25 and a 
member, or a son of a member, and can play 
ball, we invite you to join the Tzedekmen. 

Check out the MSSL website (http://
www.msslonline.org/) and our team’s 
own facebook page (https://www.face-
book.com/CongregationDorsheiTzedek-
MensSoftballTeam/). For more informa-
tion, contact Elliot Pittel, Head Coach of 
the CDT Tzedekmen (epittel@comcast.
net).

MOCA MATTERS
After our fall social gathering, our night at 
the Boston Jewish Film Festival, and a re-
cent Shabbat Potluck dinner, the Members 
of a Certain Age (MOCA) Planning Com-
mittee is entertaining several thoughts for 
upcoming opportunities to get together. We 
are thinking of bringing back our popular 
“Game Night” and we are looking for volun-
teers to help organize. 

We are looking into spring visits to the Ad-
ams Street synagogue in Newton and the 
Yiddish Book Center in Amherst. There 
may be another CDT “TED” talk. We are 
also planning a book group, a mah jong 
group, and a knitting group. Contact Joyce 
Traister if you are interested in reading 
“Boston Girl” by Anita Diament and Phyllis 
Kantor if you are interested in learning to 
play mah jong or be part of a knitting group. 
And don’t forget, you can always organize 
your own MOCA Shabbat dinner. 

We hope to see you at a MOCA sponsored 
activity soon. If you have any questions, 
please contact Louise Enoch at lpenoch@
rcn.com.

Join the CDT Team in the 20th Annual Mother’s Day  
Walk For Peace
Sunday, May 8

The Mother’s Day Walk is a celebration of our potential to create communities where all 
families can live in peace and all children are valued. More than that, the Mother’s Day 
Walk is a commitment to do the work necessary to bring that vision of peace to life. We are 
walking to raise $600,000 so that we can sustain the Louis D. Brown Peace Institute as a 
center of healing, teaching, and learning for families impacted by murder, grief, trauma, 
and loss. Walk with us toward peace, this Mother’s Day, Sunday, May 8th, 2016!
If interested, please contact Abby Cohen at abby.cohen@verizon.net.

Undivided: Rejecting the Rhetoric of Otherness

by Sandy Goodman and Linda Kramer

CDT members Alan Epstein, Ora Gladstone, Esther Kohn, Louise Enoch, Carole 
Slipowitz, Emily Sper, Jamie Tessler, Linda Kramer, and Sandy Goodman attended 
the first two meetings in this series of Interfaith Conversations sponsored by the Greater 
Boston Interfaith Organization (GBIO). 

The first conversation was held at the Islamic Society of Boston Cultural Center in 
Roxbury and was the culmination of a day of fasting, prayer, and humility on January 20. 
According to the event announcement, fasting is an honored practice of our many faith tra-
ditions, with a notable place in the history of our American democracy. On two occasions, 
President Abraham Lincoln called the nation to a day of fasting and prayers to restore “a 
divided and suffering country.” Two-hundred people broke fast together with milk and 
dates according to Islamic tradition, followed by a delicious meal. 

The second conversation drew 100 people to the Nigerian Catholic Community of St. 
Katharine Drexel Parish in Roxbury on February 4. 

At both events, participants were asked to sit at tables with people they didn’t know 
so that personal, cultural, racial, and religious exchange would be at the center of the 
evening from the start. Following opening remarks and prayers offered by leaders from 
the communities of faith represented (Imam, Rabbi, Priest) we turned to structured table 
conversations. In these small groups, facilitated by GBIO members, we were encouraged to 
talk about our own experience with both sides of otherness — feeling “other” and treating 
someone else as “other”. People seemed to engage eagerly, and in many cases, were encour-
aged to move towards personal sharing. 

The final conversation in the series is March 15 at Bethel A.M.E. Church 40 Walk Hill 
St., Boston, MA 02130 (Jamaica Plain)

Tikkun Olam
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Mindful Mornings
Thursday mornings, 8:30–9:15 am

60 Highland Street, Library

This weekly gathering combines guided and 
silent meditation to develop our capacity 
for mindful awareness, and to help us cul-
tivate qualities of patience, gratitude, and 
compassion. On the first Thursday of each 
month, Karen Arnold will lead a medita-
tion based on the weekly Torah portion. On 
the second Thursday of each month, Rabbi 
Toba Spitzer will incorporate chant (the 
singing of simple Hebrew phrases from lit-
urgy and biblical texts) as well as mindful-
ness meditation. At other sessions, Carole 
Slipowitz and other CDT members will 
facilitate the meditation. No need to make 
a weekly commitment; join us when you’re 
able! For more information, please contact 
mindful-mornings@dorsheitzedek.org. 

EXPLORING THE BIBLE
with Dr. Sanford Goldfless 

Meets Weekly September through May at 
Participants’ Homes

(Cost: $15 per session. Fee can be reduced 
based on what you feel comfortable with)

In this class we get familiar with the Jewish 
Bible (the Tanach or Torah, Prophets and 
Writings) by reading it in English and dis-
cussing large parts of it together. We often 
look at the biblical text from a historical 
perspective, and we always pay attention 
to the literary features of the text that are 
essential for conveying its meaning. We also 
converse about the course of Jewish history. 
The class is interactive, low key and open 
to all Dorshei Tzedek members and their 
friends. For more information contact Stan 
Fleischman at: stanfma@gmail.com. 

Jewish Disability Awareness 
and Inclusion Month (JDAIM)

by Alison Lobron, Interim Reli-
gious School Director

As a Jewish educator, and also as the parent 
of a child with special needs, my inbox and 
social media feeds have been filled with one 
thing the last two weeks: news about Jewish 
Disability Awareness and Inclusion Month 

(JDAIM). In 2009, a group of Jewish orga-
nizations came together and designated Feb-
ruary as a time to reflect on the needs of indi-
viduals with disabilities, and the efforts that 
we, as a community, are making to reach out 
and support those with special needs.

I am proud to say that at Dorshei Tzedek, 
we “do inclusion” all year long. That being 
said, JDAIM is a wonderful opportunity to 
reflect on the work we are doing, and cele-
brate our commitment to the value of inclu-
sion. In December, Rabbi Toba and CDT 
members Carole Slipowitz, Dan Halbert, 
David Lobron, Amy Dain, and Rebecca 
Pomerantz attended a workshop organized 
by CJP’s Ruderman Synagogue Inclusion 
Project, called “Moving Your Inclusion 
Agenda Forward.” In preparation, Carole 
and Marjorie Fein, Allison Andrews, and 
Maddy Steinberg did an exhaustive acces-
sibility assessment of the congregation. At 
the workshop, the group discussed oppor-
tunities for greater inclusion of both adults 
and children with special needs at CDT 
(one tangible result is that we now have two 
large-print Kol Haneshamah siddurim in 
our sanctuary, for the visually impaired). 

If anyone would like more information, 
contact me at school@dorsheitzedek.org.

Havruta Pedagogy at All 
Levels

by Shahar Colt, Director of Con-
gregational Learning

At the end of January, the Tuesday reli-
gious school staff gathered for a conversa-
tion about how we use havruta pedagogy 
in the 3rd-6th grade classrooms. Havruta, 
with the same root as the word for friend, 
refers to a mode of Jewish learning, in pairs. 
When two people sit down to study with 
each other, there’s a lot more going on than 
just a conversation between two people.

To start with, there are actually three 
voices in the conversation: your own, your 
partner’s, and the “voice” of the text or what-
ever else is being studied. It can be quite 
challenging to figure out how to balance all 
three voices, as each person is simultane-
ously trying to understand what the text 
is saying, develop their own thoughts, and 
listen to the thoughts and questions of their 
partner. Following the research of Orit Kent 
and Allison Cook at Brandeis University, we 

discussed the six practices of havruta work: 
listening and articulating, wondering and 
focusing, supporting and challenging.

To explore the complexity of this process, 
we did a trial havruta session, pausing inter-
mittently to notice the process of our con-
versations and our reactions. Where were 
we trying to understand the text? When 
were we each trying to understand our 
partner? Which of the six havruta practices 
were we engaging with? How much were we 
engaging with understanding and explor-
ing a text, and how much were we focused 
on listening to and supporting our partner?

This exercise led into a conversation about 
how, as teachers, we can support students in 
learning with a havruta. For example, we 
discussed how we need to make choices 
about the specific goals for a havruta ses-
sion and how we need to think strategically 
about how to pair up the students to best 
meet those goals. 

The teachers identified a variety of ways 
they planned to incorporate these ideas into 
their teaching. One teacher is using havruta 
process for students to engage in a range 
of activities together (not just reading). No 
matter what they’re working on, the havruta 
pairs always go to a designated place in the 
classroom. Another teacher considered the 
specific learning styles and behavior of her 
students, and decided it would be best for 
them to focus on listening to each other. To 
that end, she prepares them for havruta by 
having them encounter a story on their own, 
and then answer questions about it individ-
ually, before exploring these thoughts with 
their partner.

Havruta pedagogy is an area of growth 
for all of us on the teaching staff as well as 
our students- and even their parents. After 
learning sessions on havruta pedagogy for 
the 3rd grade parents, several parents ex-
pressed interest in opportunities to study 
with their children in havruta. We look for-
ward to creating those opportunities, and 
seeing where these experiences will take us.

If you have questions, concerns or feedback 
about the CDT Religious School and would 
like to connect with the parent-run Chil-
dren’s Education Committee, feel free to 
email CEC@dorsheitzedek.org or reach out 
to any of us individually: Erica Streit-Kaplan 
(Chair), Andy Stefano, Audra Karp, Becca 
Gutman, Emily Shumsky & Tania Mireles.

Learning
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Chesed
Chesed: Will you be my neighbor?
by Ellie Goldberg,

Doing chesed (acts of loving kindness) is a lot like being a good 
neighbor — being welcoming and helpful, sharing a life cycle event 
such as a birth, bar or bat mitzvah and lending a hand during a cri-
sis or stressful time. The Chesed Committee knows that requesting 
or providing help is easier when you already know your neighbors.

At CDT, there are many ways for members to develop neighborly 
connections whether we live near or far (see the map of congre-
gants). We get to know each other by sharing interests and activi-
ties, joining committees, and attending services, holiday celebra-
tions, and Shabbat dinners. When we attend a shiva or do an act of 
chesed, we strengthen community bonds.

As Mr. Rogers said, “The connections we make in the course of a 
life—maybe that’s what heaven is.”

Map showing CDT households, by Jeff Marcus.​

Chesed (Loving-Kindness) is an impor-
tant CDT community value. The Chesed 
Committee is dedicated to creating a car-
ing community by coordinating volunteers 
who provide a meal or other acts of support 
and comfort when one of our members has 
a major life event such as a new baby, illness 
or death in the family. We post Chesed tasks 
online on the LotsaHelpingHangs (LHH) 
calendar:

Sign up for LHH at http://tinyurl.com/
SignUpLHH 

Forgot your LHH password? Go to http://
tinyurl.com/GetPsWrdLHH

The Chesed Committee would like to 
thank everyone who did acts of chesed 
last month.

The Chesed coordinators for March are 
Dianne Lior and Elaine Landes. Contact 
them at chesed@dorsheitzedek.org.

Rabbi Toba is available if you have a major 
life cycle event or illness/injury, or would 
like to discuss any spiritual, religious, or 
personal issues. To schedule an appoint-
ment, please contact her (confidentially) 
at rabbi@dorsheitzedek.org or 617-965-
0330. She does not check email or voice-
mail on Shabbat (Friday evening through 
Saturday evening) or on Mondays (her day 

off). For congregants experiencing finan-
cial difficulties, help is available through 
the Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund. This fund 
is administered solely by the rabbi and is 
completely confidential.

REFUAH SH’LEYMAH
We send blessings of healing to Ruby Co-
hen and Gina Fried.

YAHRZEIT
This month, we remember CDT 
member Marion Weinberg, whose 19th yar-
zheit falls on March 14. We will be remem-
bering Marion at Shabbat morning services 
on March 12. Marion was a member of 
CDT’s first adult bat mitzvah group, whose 
celebration was 20 years ago this June. May 
her memory be for a blessing.

MOURNING AT CDT
As a reference, CDT members have cre-
ated the brochure “Finding Comfort, Giv-
ing Support: A Guide to Mourning at Con-
gregation Dorshei Tzedek,” available on 
the resource table in our sanctuary and on 
our website under: http://dorsheitzedek.
org/sites/default/files/managed/mourn-
ing–2010.pdf.

Photo: CDT’s first adult bat mitzvah group, 20 years ago this June.
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Unless noted otherwise, all 
programs are held at the Dorshei 
Tzedek prayer space: 60 High-
land Street in the Second Church 
of Newton, West Newton.

CDT Calendar� March 2016
Sunday Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday Saturday

1 2 3 4 5
Religious School 
Classes for Gim-
mel, Dalet, Hay/
Vav (Gr. 3-6)
FUSN 1326 Washing-
ton St. West Newton, 
MA

3:45pm to 5:45pm

“CDT Exploring 
the Bible” 
CDT members’ homes

2:00pm to 4:00pm

Mindful Mornings
60 Highland Street: 
Library

8:30am to 9:15am

All-Ages Erev 
Shabbat Service / 
Potluck
60 Highland Street: 
Kitchen, Fellowship 
Hall, Sanctuary

6:00pm

Shabbat Morning Service
9:45am to 12:00pm

Learn How to Lift & Wrap the 
Torah!
12:00pm

6 7 8 9 10 11 12
Religious School 
Classes for Alef-
Zayin (Gr. 1-7)
JCDS 57 Stanley Ave. 
Watertown, MA

9:30am to 12:00pm

CDT Brews! 
Pre-Purim Workshop #2

FUSN Kitchen, 1326 
Washington St. West 
Newton, MA

3:30pm to 5:00pm

Religious School 
Classes for Gim-
mel, Dalet, Hay/
Vav (Gr. 3-6)
FUSN 1326 Washing-
ton St. West Newton, 
MA

3:45pm to 5:45pm

“CDT Exploring 
the Bible” 
CDT members’ homes

2:00pm to 4:00pm

CDT Executive 
Board Meeting
meets in Exec. Board 
members’ homes

7:30pm

Mindful Mornings
60 Highland Street: 
Library

8:30am to 9:15am

Erev Shabbat 
Community 
Potluck
CDT Members’ Homes

7:00pm

Shabbat Morning Torah Study 
with Rabbi Toba Spitzer
60 Highland Street: Library

8:45am to 9:40am

Shabbat Morning Service
9:45am to 12:00pm

13 14 15 16 17 18 19
Religious School 
Classes for Alef-
Zayin (Gr. 1-7)
JCDS 57 Stanley Ave. 
Watertown, MA

9:30am to 12:00pm

Members’ Meeting 
& Dinner
5:30pm to 8:00pm

Religious School 
Classes for Gim-
mel, Dalet, Hay/
Vav (Gr. 3-6)
FUSN 1326 Washing-
ton St. West Newton, 
MA

3:45pm to 5:45pm

“CDT Exploring 
the Bible” 
CDT members’ homes

2:00pm to 4:00pm

Mindful Mornings
60 Highland Street: 
Library

8:30am to 9:15am

Got Shabbat? (Including Tot 
Shabbat)
9:45am to 12:00pm

CDT Film Club
Meets at CDT members’ homes

6:00pm

20 21 22 23 24 25 26
Religious School 
Classes for Gim-
mel, Dalet, Hay/
Vav (Gr. 3-6)
FUSN 1326 Washing-
ton St. West Newton, 
MA

3:45pm to 5:45pm

“CDT Exploring 
the Bible” 
CDT members’ homes

2:00pm to 4:00pm

Purim Party
FUSN

7:00pm to 9:00pm

Mindful Mornings
60 Highland Street: 
Library

8:30am to 9:15am

Shabbat Morning Torah Study 
with Rabbi Toba Spitzer
8:45am to 9:40am

27 28 29 30 31 APR 1 2

Religious School 
Classes for Alef-
Zayin (Gr. 1-7)
JCDS 57 Stanley Ave. 
Watertown, MA

9:30am to 12:00pm

Religious School 
Classes for Gim-
mel, Dalet, Hay/
Vav (Gr. 3-6)
FUSN 1326 Washing-
ton St. West Newton, 
MA

3:45pm to 5:45pm

“CDT Exploring 
the Bible” 
CDT members’ homes

2:00pm to 4:00pm

Mindful Mornings
60 Highland Street: 
Library

8:30am to 9:15am

All-Ages Erev 
Shabbat Service / 
Potluck
6:00pm

Shabbat Morning Torah Study 
with Rabbi Toba Spitzer
8:45am to 9:40am

Unless noted otherwise, 
all programs are held 
at the Dorshei Tzedek 
prayer space: 60 High-
land Street in the Second 
Church of Newton, West 
Newton.
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Kiddush Assignments

Mar 4 Erev Shabbat: Haralie Alpert, in memory
of Francis and Sylvia Greenberg / Ellen White,
in memory of John and Paul White / Jennifer
Greenberg / David Shumsky

Mar 5 Shabbat: Laura & Joel Katz / Sharon 
Gorberg & John Holohan, in memory of 
George and Sylvia Gorberg 

Mar 12 Shabbat: Ezra Hausman / James Kaplan
/ Diane Becker / Noah Rumpf

Mar 13 Members’ Meeting: Jennifer Nichols &
Jerold Gelfand / Barbara Blumenthal & Barry
Ehrlich

Mar 19 Got Shabbat?: Linda Schiller & Steve
Robins / Madeline Steinberg & Mitch Feuer/ 
Bob Warren / Abby Cohen / Idit Klein

Mar 23 Purim Party:
Setup: Tatjana Meschede & Daniel Krasa / 
Janet Boguslaw / Amy Dain & Misha Dudnik / 
Margo Michaels / Michael Singer
Cleanup: Gerry & Alissa Leonard / Sandy 
Goodman & Sue Weil / Barbara Shatkin & Andy 
Littman / Diana & Richard Gomberg

Mar 26 Shabbat: Carolyn Fine Friedman & 
Jerry Friedman, in memory of Sara Fine / 
Elaine Pollack / Amy Westebbe

Apr 1 Erev Shabbat: Mark Yurkofsky  Phoebe
Cushman / Theresa St. John-Siegel / Todd 
Carmody
Kiddush Note: The complete kiddush and 
holiday assignment schedule is available 
in the members’ calendar on our website. 
When notified of your dates, please be sure 
to put them into your personal calendars. 
The whole congregation counts on your 
participation in kiddush and each assigned 
person is needed and expected to show up. 
Thank you!

Parents of students in 5th, 6th, 7th and 8th 
grades, who generally help out with B’nei 
Mitzvah kiddush, ushering and sanctuary 
clean–up, can primarily find their names 
listed on B’nei Mitzvah dates.

No Fragrances, Please. So that Dorshei 
Tzedek events are accessible to all of our 
members and guests, we ask that people re-
frain from wearing fragrances (perfumes, 
scented oils, colognes, etc.) to all CDT 
events. While pleasant to some, fragrances 
can cause illness to those who are chemi-
cally sensitive. Thank you for your under-
standing and flexibility.

There are many ways to financially support Congregation Dor-
shei Tzedek, including contributions to the General Fund or 
to targeted funds. The Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund is not part 
of the congregation’s operating expenses and is administered 
solely by the rabbi. Monies in this fund are used for tzedakah 
in the greater community, for special needs of the congrega-
tion (e.g., to buy books or help pay for an adult education 
program), and, most important, to help out congregants in 
need. The Jill Volk Teacher Development Fund provides schol-
arships for teachers in the Dorshei Tzedek Religious School to 
receive professional development and training. Jill was one of 
the founders of our school and one of its first teachers; this 
fund allows her love of Jewish learning to continue to enrich 
our community.

We gratefully acknowledge the following contributions.

General Fund
Linda Hsu—In honor of Lisa Samelson 
Sherry Katz and Mark Farber 
Jen Kaplan and Susie Tanchel—In memory 
of Jen’s father, Rabbi Dan Kaplan 
Judy Hersh 
Carole Slipowitz and Dan Halbert 
Corinne Lofchie and Noam Shore 
Ora Grodsky and Jonathan Rosenthal 
Alison and David Lobron 
Sharon Gorberg and John Holohan—In 
memory of Sylvia R. Gorberg 
Bonnie Tenneriello and Andrew Sofer—In 
honor of the Tikkun Olam committee 
Cindy Shulak-Rome and Dan Rome—In 
honor of Gina Fried, honoring the light you 
bring to our lives; in memory of Cliff Co-
hen’s mother, Lucille Feinstein 
Laya Steinberg—In memory of my father, 
Israel Victor Steinberg 
Lisa Hirsh—In memory of Linda Borodkin, 
Eva Hirsh, Selma Hirsh 
Laurie Gould—In memory of Daniel Robert 
Gould 
Susan Silberberg—In memory of Ross 
Silberberg 
Erica Streit-Kaplan and James Kaplan—
In honor of Miranda Phillips and Bobby 
Kleinberg 
Rachel Davenport and Mark Paley 
Polly Crozier and Jessica Keimowitz—In 
memory of David Levi Keimowitz Crozier 
Steffi and Eric Karp 

Jeffrey Arnold—In memory of Martha 
Arnold 
Marion Ross—In memory of Benjamin & 
Diana Levenson 
Frances Malino—In memory of Jerome 
Malino 
Jeffrey Kichen—In memory of Abraham 
Kichen 

Camp JRF Fund

Rabbi’s Discretionary Fund 

School Fund
Madeline Steinberg and Mitchell Feuer 

Retreat Fund

Holy Books Fund

Jill Volk Teacher 
Development Fund

Building Fund

Nediv Lev

dorsheitzedek.org


Address correction requested

Congregation Dorshei Tzedek
60 Highland St.
West Newton, MA 02465

Time to get wild and crazy again at the CDT Purim Party!
Wednesday evening, March 23
FUSN, 1326 Washington Street, West Newton

Purim Party


